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In March and April, spring rushed in on warm southerly airflows, concertinaing the whole spectacular display into few hectic weeks, rapidly overtaking any hint of winter and accelerating the ‘phenological’ merry-go-round to such an extent that the hawthorn flowered before the close of April and the first marsh fritillaries struggled from their chrysalises before May-day. All this would have been difficult to predict last December.  

The good weather tempted me out of hibernation, blinking into the sunlight, away from emails and meeting tables and back to why I became an ecologist (there must have been a reason). So like Mole, one day in early April I chucked away the paintbrush and skipped off down the River Taff, from Cilfynydd towards Pontypridd. As I went, a new landscape perspective suddenly opened up and I was somewhere new and unexpected. On the far west side of the river, Glyncoch nestled amongst the woods of Craig yr Hesg, while on the immediate east the tall, wooded embankment of the A470 rose up, and in between, the Spey Valley (or somewhere such) seemed to have been laid out before me. There was the wide bubbling Taff, with its shallow banks, swirling pools and long excitable riffles, the occasional vast boulder (dropped erratically by the last glacier to have passed this way) and in amongst the broken water, caddis fly larvae, bullheads, sea trout, dippers, late lingering goosanders and otter. Fine riverside trees (including dozens and dozens of flowering wych elms stood out boldly in early April sunshine) and wide, open, floodplain grasslands dotted with cuckooflower. Overhead there were swarms of twittering swallows and sand martins. The sound of the A470, racing past above my head was lost to the rush of the river. It is was another incredible, surprising and beautiful landscape, another landscape rich with flora and fauna and another landscape known only by local people. It was one more walk to add to the long, long list of places to go on a sunny April morning.
Weather 

So, as we all bore witness to, the roller coaster weather continued, with Paul Marshman’s Llwynypia garden recording its driest March on record and second warmest April. 

Marcus Middlehurst (a little further up the Rhondda in Treherbert) provided the following rainfalls for the first three months of the year, with a suitably pithy footnote;

Jan total 358mm, highest 100mm on 12th
Feb total 301mm, highest 45mm on 12th and 25th
Mar total 30mm, highest 15mm on 31st
I am surprised there was as much rain as this!
Biodiversity management in Cefnpennar

A few years ago Quentin Elphic brought some old pastures in the Cefnpennar Valley. These had been grazed by sheep for years, and appeared to support nothing more than a few grasses and the old daisy. After several years of careful grazing management, these same fields are now rich in wildflowers and are a perfect case study to show how the biodiversity potential of fields and pastures can be unlocked. It is, as they say, a genuine good news story. Anyway, in Quentin’s own words (in late March): 

‘Now up to five cows who are busy cutting the grass as soon as it appears.  I was able to mow and harvest hay from four fields last year so the nutrient levels will be lower this year, more so as I grazed them after cutting.

Saw my first Sky Lark last Friday 18th March singing high up.  He was up and about yesterday and today in the early morning sun at 7:00 am.  The fields round here are good for them, lots of rough pasture, but not much scrub.

I have managed to fence of some of the field at Tonty. The field overlooking the valley with zig-zag clover, Lotus and six spotted burnet moths.  So I will be able to graze this year and get some more of the bracken down.

 

Hazel catkins here are about 4 weeks behind those in Craig Gelli Ddu Fach.  Not seen much in the way of Bluebell though they are just sticking the leaves up in the woods. There is a notable succession of flowering from the bottom of the valley being two weeks earlier than Craig Gelli Ddu Fach, moving up the hill to Cefnpennar Uchaf about four weeks later.

Birds

Tony Swann keeps a close eye on wildlife in the Llanharan area, he sent me the following exciting encounter with a merlin in January; ‘ The cold has kept buzzards away from the area and there are just the odd sightings.  However, on 8th of January, viewed from the Bryncae railway foot crossing was a merlin in transit flight from the northeast.  The flap-flap and then long, closed wing, glide is wonderful to watch and just as suddenly it must have spotted something in the woodland canopy.  Wings out and wheeled down - sadly not seen again.  Whist they are not that unusual on the higher places in the winter, this was a first in over 30 years at Brynna Woods’.

 

Also at Llanilid in January, Tony saw a ‘flock of 40 odd lapwing flew around the site on 23rd January before retiring to the east - 1 hour before dusk.   It looks as if they have found an area yielding food and may have stayed throughout January. Certainly there are enough sheep grazing in the area.  The highlight that afternoon was a female hen harrier, which quartered the site for some 3 hours. On times coming within 20 feet of me’.

 

Further winter records included Barbara William’s sightings of ‘red kite loads of times over Tonyrefail in January and February’.  
Marcus Middlehurst sent me a list of birds from Tynewydd (Treherbert). Including ‘blue, great, coal and long tail tits.  We have seen fewer this year due to loss of our tree cover due to last winter’s weather! Robins,  chaffinches, blackbirds, song thrushes, sparrows - which were scarce before last year, dunnock, greater spotted woodpecker and jays - we have only had individuals but further down the road our neighbour has pairs, he also says he has wrens regularly, we have not seen any here but usually there are many in Fernhill along Coldra Road. We also have ducks, herons, crows and jackdaws’. Mark Steer also sent through an account of the winter birds of Brynna, which include grey wagtails, goldfinches, kingfisher (on the Ewenny) and flocks of rooks. Rooks are an interesting species in RCT. We don’t have that many rookeries and whenever I see them in my travels, I wonder where the nearest rookery is. So, here is an open question for all Llanharan correspondents…is there a rookery in the Llanharan area? And if so, where?

Lesley Jones sent me the following, and described the early spring antics of nesting building herons ‘not sure if this is unusual but Phil and I saw 8 herons on the mountainside in Trehafod opposite Barry Sidings at 2pm on Sunday 24th Jan. There was also a flock of black-headed gulls whose behaviour seemed to unsettle the herons and as the gulls flew over, the herons flew off but settled back on the same site once they'd flown over. This happened about 5-6 times. I haven't seen that many herons together before’.

A few great grey shrikes spend their winters in our area, usually in recently cleared forestry plantations. They are magnificent birds, battle ship grey and black against lowering skies. This year one spent the winter overlooking Abercwmboi, in the Llanwanno Forest, and together with hunting goshawks and a party of crossbills, was seen by Phil Bristow and Paul Marshman. Further crossbill reports came from the Daerwynno part of the forest on March 14th where Jill and Wynford Price ‘watched a group of crossbills feeding on the spruce cones. About 7 of them...we sat for a couple of hours.... great view!’ 

Early spring records (proving that birds had survived the winter chills), included, from Lesley Jones, a small flock of bullfinches on the trees outside Ty Trevick House in late winter. Jill and Wynford Price saw ‘a tree creeper spiralling up the branch of an oak tree. It was on the track above Tyla-Fedw farm Ynysybwl. As these birds suffer in cold weather we were pleased to see it looking well fed and very active’.  Viv saw another treecreeper in Aberdare on February 16th.

The return of skylarks to the Rhondda hills is one of the harbingers of spring. This year Paul Marshman welcomed them back to the mountain above Llwynypia on February 16th.  Paul still had wintering jack snipe at Ty’n-tyla farm into February, and red kite on March 15th. Then spring sprung, with chiffchaff back by 16th and lots by 23rd together with willow warblers. By mid May, Paul had over 50 singing willow warblers in his ‘patch. The healthy state of willow warblers in the Rhondda, contrasts starkly with the birds fate further south in the County Borough. Here numbers of this once abundant warbler seem to have tumbled. Something is definitely going on. 

Paul has also recorded ‘loads’ of blackcaps singing in his area, and certainly blackcaps seem to be everywhere this year. On another positive note stonechats have survived the Rhondda’s coldest winter for umpteen years, and Paul was delighted to eventually track down four stonechats territories on Llwynypia’s slopes. However, after a somewhat better year in 2010, cuckoos seem to be thinner on the ground (or the perch) this year. David Gordon heard his first cuckoo in Cefnpennar on April 10th (beating his previous earliest date of the 14th) and there were 2 reported from the same Valley on April 25th. However, speaking to Quentin Elphick, the cuckoos seem to have been less noticeable in the Cefnpennar area this year. Quentin reckons that in 2010 there were three calling (singing) birds, whereas this year there has been just one regularly calling bird. Paul Marshman has reported a similar situation in the Mid Rhondda. To have regularly ‘cuckoo-ing’ cuckoo’s you really need more than one male, and a bit of

rivalry and competition.  A single male makes less effort (I guess, why bother) and their ‘cuckoos’ become few and far between. Having said that, we have had a good smattering of records this spring. Mark Evans sent me a record from ‘Miskin, Mountain Ash, where Mary Davies first heard the Cuckoo on the 18th’, and although it is within the national park, I heard the Cuckoo at Bodwigiad, Penderyn, on the 14th April’. Cuckoos are still in Dare Valley Country Park (various reports) although not as vocal as in previous years, and Barbara Williams emailed to say ‘I forget to tell you about my first cuckoo on Caerlan Farm (Tonyrefail), May 2nd, by which time my parents had been hearing one in Trebanog for well over a week’.
Better news was that spotted flycatchers have once again set up a nest on Glyncornel House. However, for the first time in living memory Glyncornel Woods has no wood warblers this year. This is a significant absentee. Last year there were three pairs and for Glyncornel to lose all its wood warblers is a great shame. I have fond memories of meetings in Glyncornel House when I could listen to the songs of wood warblers and pied flycatchers through the open window, if both are now gone, something significant has been lost.   

Mr & Mrs Lineham saw swallows at Dare Valley Country Park on April 3rd. On April 4th I was lucky to see a flock of 50 plus sand martins over Treforest. Newly arrived, small groups of birds were already prospecting holes on the railway wall along the Broadway (more evidence that our sand martins will nest away from immediate riverside if drainage holes in walls suit). On April 13th I saw (with colleagues) a 100 plus flock of sand martins and swallows feeding over the Taff, down stream of the Cilfynydd WaterTreatment Works. It was a fantastic sight and sound.  
Paul Denning had a very interesting record of a calling curlew on Mynydd Portref (between Tonyrefail and Brynna) on the day of the Royal Wedding. Over the years, we have had a number of curlew reports from upland parts in the middle ‘third’ of RCT (which Mynydd Portref sort of fits into), but have had no reports for a couple of years, so Paul’s was very welcome.  

 

The Cynon raven roost continues to be carefully monitored by Mark Evans, and in May ‘I did a raven count this morning (Sunday) and counted 256, leaving the Blaencanaid roost between 05:30 and 06:10. This is the second highest May total since I started counting them ten years ago. On getting home and while having my breakfast, I looked out of the window and saw my first three swift of the year.’ There is something very special about the return of swifts each year and watching (and hearing) swifts over Pontypridd is a wildlife spectacle of its own.   

Richard Facey is a licensed bird ringer and enquired as to whether we would like to have some more information on dippers in the County Borough – which of course we do!  A number of our Countryside managed sites have streams and dippers, and Richard has now done some ringing work at Cwmparc, and although ‘we didn't manage to catch any dippers, which was very annoying as the nets couldn't have been better placed! We did manage to catch a grey wagtail, which from our perspective is ace! Other interesting sightings/sounds were a grasshopper warbler and otter spraint!’

Paul Symmonds and his son Ieuan emailed me in the early Spring reporting a classic territorial spat between buzzards; ‘I have just been watching three buzzards soaring over Glyncoch. One was flying really high, before dropping quickly, but not in a stoop, it was almost like it (he?) was tumbling before climbing again and repeating his behaviour. After a few minutes of this, one flew off leaving the "tumbler" and the third one just circling each other again before they drifted off towards Craig yr Hesg quarry’.

Stuart Jones sent me the following regarding an identification problem that I also have experienced;  ‘Just a quick note to ask if you’ve received any reports of goshawks around the Pontypridd area recently. The reason I ask is that I’ve had two possible sightings over the last couple of months but always in circumstances where I’ve not had any binoculars to be absolutely certain. One was on the Common several weeks ago and one over my office at the University today - I initially thought both were sparrow hawks at first glance but both seemed very big even for a large female sparrow hawks whilst the bird I saw today was much bigger and it’s primary feathers seemed more splayed than you’d expect with a sparrow hawk’. 

Mark Evans copied me into an email relating to a site visit to the Hirwaun area (home of forgotten peat bogs and relic drumlins). It sets a scene that I can picture in my mind ‘In the short time there, in the area between the pylon on the drumlin and the area of gorse, I saw two male stonechat, two pairs of reed bunting, redpoll and had good views of a reeling grasshopper warbler as it sat atop a tiny sallow. Singing skylark were also present and I watched a fox as it slowly made its way across the area, stopping to sniff, investigate and occasionally mark as it went. The weather was perfect and I could have stayed there for hours, but lawns won't mow themselves, so off I had to go’.

Martin Bevan saw a hobby flying over Perthcelyn in April, and reported that little ringed plovers are present on a site in the Cynon Valley; with a female, which may ‘be on eggs’.

Mammals 

Polecats are usually seen squashed and dead on the roadside, but not always…Stuart Jones explains ‘I thought you'd like to know of another polecat record on the Graig Allotments in Pontypridd. I caught another one in a live rattrap over the weekend in my allotment shed. It had all the markers of a non-hybridised polecat - white ear tips, distinct bandit mask and throat patch and dark body hairs. I couldn't release it back onto the allotments for fear of it coming back for my chickens but released it into the woodland at the rear of Shoni's pond where I suspect it originated from in any case. The fact that this is the second one I've caught in the last two years perhaps points to a growing local population. Coincidentally the local rabbit population also seems much lower now, partly from an outbreak of ‘myxi’ a couple of years ago, but since then the population recovered to some extent before declining again but this time with no obvious sign of diseased rabbits’.

I had a fantastic record of otters sent via Mark Evans from Martin Bevan who saw ‘three otter; one female and two of last years young playing and fishing very close‘ on the River Cynon. 
Amphibians 

The cold December did put back first frogspawn records at little, but nowhere near as much as I thought it would. The winner of the first frogspawn of the year award goes to………….Barbara Williams on January 26th, on Caerlan Farm (Tonyrefail). As Barbara says ‘this is very nearly the latest I've had, which was to be expected’. This beat Paul Marshman’s record of fresh spawn in 1,000 ft high pond at Cwm Bodwingallt on January 31st the day after a night time low temperatures of –7 centigrade! The frogs are obviously very hardy in Llwynypia. This was closely followed by Dave Kerrs record of February 3rd ‘I saw my first batch of frog-spawn this morning in a pond at Ynyshir’ and Alan Rosney’s Nantgarw pond on February 5th. 
Unfortunately Paul Marshman found 10 toads run over on the Glyncornel drive on February 24th, which is a problem we will need to look at next year (we may need temporary ‘beware of the toads’ signs!). Cefnpennar ‘bucked the trend’ of later than normal frogspawn, when Quentin Elphic’s reported ‘frogspawn on 15th February in the pond in the anthill field.  Last year it was March 14th, and the year before that it was 15th February.  No toad spawn visible this year, most likely as the pond is now maturing and I can’t see through the plants.  Previously Toads laid their eggs exactly a month after the frogs.  The pond is now four years old, the first year there was no spawn as it was too new, but I introduced some tadpoles from a local pond.  Year 2 there were 8 blobs of spawn, year 3 about 20, and this year (as first generation frogs return) over 60’.

 

‘The tadpoles hatched about 10 days ago, and have yet to get from one side of the pond (about 20 feet) to the other.  A slow dispersal from the spawning site, though they get further each day’.

‘Saw a male palmate newt in the same pond on 15th February, first for this pond, (it is only a year old) though I expect they live in the Pennar.  Again saw a male palmate newt in the Anthill pond a day or two later (they bred there last year and the year before)’. 

Reptiles

Paul Marshman saw a common lizard near the Rhondda windfarm mast on April 12th and I was very pleased to find a slow worm in one of my plastic compost bins in early March. The trouble is I can’t now bring myself to dig out and use the compost. 

Dragons on your Doorstep

GARG (Gwent Amphibian and Reptile Group) undertook a very successful event/visit to Llantrisant Common in April. There were talks and a walk around the ‘reptile refugia’ set up on the Common.  There was a good crowd, including a lot of enthusiastic young naturalists.  The final count, from Colin Williams was: ‘6 common lizards, 1 slow-worm, 1 adult frog & numerous tadpoles, 1 water shrew, 1 fox.  There were many butterflies about, including at least one Brimstone. I wasn't paying too much attention to the birds, but there were certainly many willow warblers about’.  Rebecca East also spotted ‘lousewort, milkwort, marsh violet, Another violet, possibly common dog - sorry didn't look that closely!, brooklime, spring sedge, field woodrush and devil's bit scabious’.  If you are interested in joining the group details available at http://www.sewbrec.org.uk/garg.page or give me a call. 

Flora

Mark Steer emailed regarding the abundance of native bluebells, celandines and marsh marigolds in the Brynna area. He also has ‘three-cornered leek near my garden - not very common in Wales, I think, but a pest in the Scilly Isles!’ I don’t know the three-cornered leek, so I looked it up, and it is a rare thing in Wales. It is a species, which was introduced into Britain in the dim and distant past, but it is a handsome looking thing. 

The first coltsfoot report of the year (one of the phenological landmarks of each spring) was on March 4th Llwynypia (PM). 

There were 249 flowering snake’s head fritillaries in Ynysangharad Park in April. One of these had jumped the path onto the riverbank, showing that they are happy in the wet floodplain grassland.  Paul Marshman recorded dog’s mercury in Glyncornel, although this is a common species in the Llantrisant area, it is a rare and very notable species in the Rhondda woods. Marcus Middlehurst forwarded me a great picture bitter vetch (Lathyrus montanus). A species of dampish, acidic grassland slopes and heathy areas with the added value that the purple flowers fade through blue to green, so you get that fantastic colour range. There were 64 green winged orchids in Cefn Parc Cemetery, Llantisant, which is the highest number for at least five years. It is a relief to see their numbers increase after a long period of decline.  

On a flora related note, there is much concern regarding the spread (and control) of the Phytophora virus, which is currently threatening larch plantation and wimberry heaths. Kevin Izzard is investigating all possible outbreaks and looking (in particular) at wimberry heaths and Mark Evans has found some possible sites in the Cynon Valley. Thankfully most of these have tested negative for phytophora although the threat remains.

Fungi

Mark Steer described ‘last year seemed to be a good year for fungi with many bay boletus but covered with a white fungus. Also good examples of dryad's saddle’.

Butterflies

The first butterfly of the year was just after midnight on a January night when Paul Simmonds let his dog out into the garden to be passed by a small tortoiseshell flying into the house. Paul sent me a picture to prove the point. It begs the question of what the small tortoiseshell was doing flying around on a cold January night. 

The first brimstone record of the year was a male and female on March 15th seen by Paul Marshman. Brimstone’s were late emerging this spring, but seem to do well enough. For the second spring running our orange tips have had a superb spring. They seemed to be everywhere this spring and in high numbers and even exceeded last years peak. Virtually every patch of cuckooflower I investigated (which also had a superb spring) had orange tip eggs. Fairing similarly well were the common blue and holly blue butterflies and pleasingly small tortoiseshells have been in much better numbers than previous springs (keeping up their recent recovery). Another classic spring butterfly is the green hairstreak. This is really a hillside and moorland butterfly whose larvae feed on wimberry and gorse. They have had a good spring with records from a number of places. Even I saw green hairstreaks, which I last managed 31 years ago (on Hod Hill in Dorset in May 1980 – which makes me feel rather old!). I came across them by accident, in a small area of wimberry heath, where the first indication was a small dark butterfly, which on settling, a colleague exclaimed was ‘green!’ I spent an enjoyable 10 minutes watching a dozen or so green hairstreaks and wondering where the last 31 years have gone. Anyway, Martin Bevan (via Mark) sent through some excellent green hairstreak records; ‘When me and Phil were doing the survey by Fernhill mountain we found 1 green hairstreak on the way up and on top we found five more. Kevin phoned to say he was up by the shooting butts and he had 15+ green hairstreak on the gorse, on Perthcelyn ranges, which is just below where we were’. 

In late April I saw a dingy skipper (sounds boring, but it isn’t, it is full of subtle beauty) on the flanks of Craig yr Allt above Ty Rhiw.  Paul Marshman saw both green hairstreaks and small pearl-bordered fritillaries at Cwm Bodwingallt. The latter has had a great emergence at Clydach Vale, where Ben Williams keeps an eye on them (and also has taken a great picture of a larvae of the dark green fritillary from Clydach’s violet rich slopes). Richard Smith collates a fantastic newsletter for those who have a special interest in fritillary butterflies in Wales called ‘Frits About’. The last edition included updates on the emergence of marsh fritillary butterflies in the Tonyrefail area, which reports the sterling recording work of Richard, Ben Williams and Barbara Williams.  So far it looks like the marsh frits are doing OK in 2011. 

Other Invertebrates

The beautiful April weather brought out the bees and mining wasps and bee flies in fantastic numbers. The highlight of my spring has been watching the constant to-ing and fro-ing of buzzing ‘wing-ed’ things between the flowering currants and the primroses and gooseberry flowers in the garden. The lungwort played dividends with the appearance of the jet black, high pitched buzz of Anthophora plumipes, a bumblebee style insect of incredible energy.  I like the idea of planting a particular plant for a particular species and lungwort is the plant to choose if you want to see Anthophora. I have also been very glad to see the tree bumblebee (Bombus hypnorum) doing well this year amongst the spring flowers of my garden, proving that this new colonist from Europe survived the winter. The prize find amongst the golden-rod has been Cercopis vulnerata, the only froghopper I can identify (and if you saw it too you would be able to identify it) because it is big (well actually a giant amongst froghoppers) and black with big red blotches – so it is hard to miss.

Thanks again for all your reports and once again apologies for any I have missed. 
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